# Lindenwood College

### BULLETIN



A highlight of the spring season at Lindenwood is the annual Style Show in which members of the Clothing classes present original ensembles, designed and made by the students. Miss Billie McDonald, of Neligh, Neb., above is modeling a two-piece dress suit. The commentator is Miss Marie Koch, of Oak Park, Ill.

## Around the Lindenwood Campus

Students from five schools, including Washington University and Maryville, Monticello, Fontbonne and Webster Colleges, were guests of Lindenwood at the annual Play Day, held on the campus on May 10.

Miss Jane Williams, of the D'Arcy Advertising Co., in St. Louis, Lindenwood's instructor in advertising, won the Erma Proetz Award, presented by Women's Advertising Club of St. Louis, for the best advertisements written during the year. Members of the advertising class attended the exhibit of advertising held in Hotel Jefferson in St. Louis on May 13.

Lindenwood Home Economic students participated in the display of the work of student fashion designers, presented to designers and manufacturers of the St. Louis Fashion Creators at the Hotel De Soto in St. Louis on May 10. Students from Washington University and Stephens College also participated. One design from each college was purchased for \$25. Lindenwood's winner was exhibited by Miss Jo-An Brown, of St. Louis, a Senior. Her entry was a gray cotton sun dress, with white pique bolero.

The Lindenwood Chorus, under the direction of Milton Rehg, participated in the College Festival of Music at Kiel Auditorium in St. Louis on May 11. Approximately 800 students from eight colleges participated,

Students from the Biology Department made field trips recently to Pere Marquette Park, near Grafton, Ill., and to the Indian mounds at Collinsville, Ill. Approximately 42 students made the trips under the direction of Dr. Marian Dawson and Dr. Mary Talbot.

Four Lindenwood students attended the Public Affairs Conference at Principia College on May 9 and 10. They were: Virginia Beazley, Jan Miller, Marian Pendarvis and Margaret McKinney.

Dr. Alice Parker of the English Department addressed the St. Charles Kiwanis Club at a bincheon meeting on May 6.

Dr. Alice E. Gipson, academic dean, will visit her home in Caldwell, Idaho, this month before returning to the campus to work on plans for next fall with Dr. Franc L. McCluer, Lindenwood's new president. Dr. Alice Parker will be a delegate to the National Conference of University Women in Toronto, Canada, which will be held August 11 to 16.

### In this Issue:

120th Commencement

Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1890

Page Four

**Pre-Commencement Honors** 

Page Five

Lindenwood's May Queen

Page Seven

Student Officers Elected

Page Nine

Alumnae News

Pages Ten, Eleven and Twelve

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 120

June, 1947

No. 10

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

## Class of 71 Is Graduated At 120th Annual Commencement

Dr. Franc L. McCluer, President-Elect of College, Warns Graduates of Dangers of Shallow Thinking—Dr. Richard Paul Graebel Gives Baccalaureate Sermon

Seventy-one members of the Class of 1947 received degrees, certificates and diplomas at the 120th annual commencement of Lindenwood College on June 2. At 10 a. m. the traditional academic procession wound its way across the campus under the linden trees to Roemer Auditorium. The invocation was given by the Rev. Dr. Harry T. Sherer, pastor of the Webster Groves Presbyterian Church and a member of the college's Board of Directors. Music for the commencement program included two solos by Miss Pearl Walker, accompanied by Paul Friess.

Dr. McCluer took as the subject of his address, "Shallow Thinking a Threat to Democracy." He pointed out that the "survival of democratic institutions depends upon the intelligent participation on the part of the electorate in making decisions."

"The founders of the American experiment in constitutional liberty realized that only an educated citizenry can be a free citizenry," he declared. "The solution of the difficult problems which we face within the national community, as well as those faced in the international community, require hard, patient thought. The great improvement in the means of communication achieved in recent years would seem to encourage this thought. Yet, relaxing after the strenuous war effort of the nation, and primarily interested in our own comfort, many of us have permitted these improved facilities to lead us into shallow thinking that threatens our democratic institutions.

"We listen to the commentator who confirms our own attitudes and we accept the pre-digested opinions of a favored columnist and make them our own without further study. It is cynical and inaccurate to conclude that as a people we are more concerned about our own pleasure and comfort than about the continued welfare of our own community, and the world community, but it seems clear that there is much shallowness of thought among us. The perils of superficial thinking are great. The chief among them, it seems to me, are cocksureness, misunderstanding and lack of courage.

"Cocksureness leads to hasty action and often results in an undignified and undemocratic scorn of those with contrary opinions. Shallow thinking demands short cuts and immediate solutions, usually from a legislative body.

"Misunderstanding in the field of human relations is tragic. We need to realize that the rights to freedom which we cherish are rights which all men have

#### Commencement Speaker



Dr. Franc L. McCluer

and not privileges which have the sanction of our physical strength. The authority for the inalienable rights of freedom of speech, of religion, and of participation in the government of the community, is therefore, indivisible, and one is not really free if his neighbor is enslaved.

"The third great peril is lack of courage in the face of great difficulty. The man who has a superficial understanding of the basis of our free institutions and of the God-given inalienable rights which inhere in the dignity of men may lose his faith in the onward march of freedom. It was a superficial misunderstanding of the winsomeness of the Man of Galilee that led the rich young ruler to seek Him out and ask what he should do to be saved. Finding that salvation required consecration of life rather than just superficial appreciation of the beautiful and the good and not having the courage to consecrate himself, he walked away.

"The pessimists of today are in a large measure the products of superficial thought, and without the patience and the courage of hard and straight thinking, they become the prophets of despair."

The baccalaureate sermon was preached on Sunday, June 1, by the Rev. Dr. Richard Paul Graebel, pastor of the First Presbyterian Church of Springfield, Ill. Dr. Graebel spoke on "The Mystery and Knowledge of Life."

(Continued on page 8)

## Class of 1890 Looks Back Over Half Century of Service

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month the members of the Class of 1890 answer our roll call. Fifty-seven years after leaving Lindenwood, the following members have answered the request for news about themselves:

May Greenleaf (Mrs. L. C. Mayfield), 302 N. Adams Ave., Lebanon, Mo.: "I was married in 1893 to L. C. Mayfield, an attorney, and have been a widow now for 18 years. As I had been helping in his office, I continued his abstract business. I own and operate one of the two abstract plants in our county and am in my office from eight to ten hours every day, although I am 75 years old. (Young?) We had six children, three of whom died in infancy. One of my sons is Prosecuting Attorney of Laclede County, and two have an insurance agency. Each of them served four years in the late war during which time I carried on alone. I have always been interested in church and club work. I am a member of the Methodist Church, the P.E.O. Sisterhood, the Business and Professional Womens' Club, and before my business took up so much of my time, I was a member of two other federated clubs. But I find that I cannot keep up with so many things as I did 50 years ago."

Mary Tilford Hunt (Mrs. R. E. Major, Sr.), 305 Park Ave., Monroe, La.: "I am still interested in many things, and find great enjoyment in life. I am not a 'bright and shining light'—just an active old lady. I have two children, a son and daughter; also three granddaughters, and one great-granddaughter. I am a widow. I have lived in Monroe, La. for many years. I always enjoy the college bulletin."

Eve Woods Thurman (Mrs. Benjamin Cunliff), 6029 S. Mansfield Ave., Los Angeles, Calif.: "After finishing my course at Lindenwood, I attended the St. Louis School of Fine Arts until I married. We lived in St. Louis until 1903 when we went to the then Indian Territory, and we were living there at the time it was admitted to statehood. During World War I, I spent several years at the Infantry School of Arms at Columbus, Georgia, during its construction. In 1921, we moved to Los Angeles where I am active in Immanuel Presbyterian Church, the Ebell Club and, of course, the Lindenwood Club of Los Angeles. I have one son, Mr. Cunliff passed away in 1938, and the foster son two years later. I had a most enjoyable day at the college when I was in St. Louis in 1940inspected the new buildings and had the pleasure of lunching with Dr. Roemer and my classmate, Alice

Linnemann. Our Lindenwood Club voted a small progress scholarship at its last meeting, so you see even though we are so far away, Lindenwood is very dear to us."

Alice Kellogg (Mrs. William Carter), 25 East 99th St., New York City: "These days I am very busy praying for this poor, troubled world . . . the only thing that occurs to me as a real solution to its chaos. Also I am constantly occupied caring for my dear husband, who has been totally blind for over a year, and partially so for many years. We listen to the radio; weather and health permitting, we go to the park a block away and sit in the sun while I read the Readers Digest aloud. It is not very exciting, but we can always recall many thrilling happenings in our long and interesting lives. We are not even able to go to church now, and I have given up all outside interests. We were married 54 years May 17, and I am thankful that I have strength to care for my husband. My roommate, Mrs. Pearl Pettidier Seymour, writes and comes to New York occasionally. My five years at Lindenwood have been a great blessing in my life. My husband and I are rich in our four children, our friends, and books."

Sophia M. Roth (Mrs. Cyrus F. Clark), 504 W. Blvd., Mexico, Mo.: "My attendance at Lindenwood was from January, 1888, until June, 1890. It marked a happy period in my life, surrounded by girls of my own age and the personalities of Dr. Erwin and his family and the other teachers. After my graduation in June, 1890, I spent the time with my family and the first ten years were in the "Gay Nineties." In summers, there were sight seeing trips; one, going East with with my family and attending "The Encampment of the Grand Army of the Republic" in Boston, A few years later, we made a trip through the West and Alaska. While at Lindenwood, I became a member of The Order of The King's Daughters and Sons. of which I have been a member ever since, serving as State President in the Pioneer days and presiding at the dedication of The King's Daughters Home for Aged Women at Mexico, Mo. In 1906 I married Mr. Cyrus F. Clark. We have three children, Margaretha, Elizabeth, and a son, Cyrus. My daughters each have an A.B. degree from Lindenwood. One is teaching in Oildale, Calif., and the other is a member of the State Welfare Department. Cyrus is engaged in Agriculture

(Continued on page 7)

## Pre-Commencement Honors and Awards Announced For College Year

Marianne Metzger Wins Annual Sigma Tau Delta Contest and First Place in Poetry Contest Goes to Alice Baber — Mary Jane Horton Awarded Press Club Prize

PRE-COMMENCEMENT honors and awards for the 1946-47 college year were announced by Dr. Alice E. Gipson, academic dean, at a special convocation on May 21. First place in the annual Sigma Tau Delta literary contest went to Miss Marianne Metzger, of Marceline, Mo. Second prize was awarded to Miss Elise Rannells, of Dexter, Mo., and third prize to Miss Lorraine Peck, of Troy, Ohio. First honorable mention was divided between Miss Denyse Stigler, of Stigler, Okla., and Miss Joan Hierholzer, of Detroit, Mich. Second honorable mention went to Miss Emily Heine, of Hooper, Neb.

Others whose entries were commended by the judges included Miss Patsie Northcutt, Amarillo, Texas; Miss Patricia Maxine Young, Oklahoma City, Okla.; Miss June McCullough, Webster Groves, Mo.; Miss Jean E. Baker, Blue Springs, Mo., and Miss Roberta Jane Court, Winnetka, Ill.

The Press Club award of \$5 for the best writing in a Lindenwood publication during the year was won by Miss Mary Jane Horton, of Kansas City, Mo.

First place in the annual Poetry Club contest went to Miss Alice Baber, of Kansas, Ill. First honorable mention was given to Miss Mary Titus, of Great Bend, Kan., and second honorable mention to Miss Jo Anne Smith, of Lebanon, Ill.

The Pi Gamma Mu award of \$5 worth of books was given to Miss Rosalie Cheney, of Ferguson, Mo.

The Biology prize of \$25 given annually to an honor student in general biology, was awarded to Miss Beverly Cochran, of Metropolis, Ill.

The Gregg Shorthand Expert Award, given to students who pass the 140 words per minute test, went to Miss Frances Bauer, of Webster Groves, Mo., and Miss Mary Jo Callaway, of Monett, Mo.

Special merit awards, conferred by the National Education Association, went to Miss Janice Lowe, Paola, Kan.; Miss Marguerite Little, West Liberty, Iowa, and Miss Bernice Ross, Portland, Ore.

New members elected to Alpha Sigma Tau, honorary scholastic sorority are:

Carol Clayton, Marjorie Crawford, Joyce Creamer, Janet Errington, Dorothy Drake, Margaret Einspahr, Jane Foust, Lois Hachtmeyer, Eleanor Hedrick, Marguerite Little, Janice Lowe, Jane Morrissey, Jo Ann O'Flynn, Juanita Pardee, Betty Sue Perry, Amelia Plowman, Miriam Reilly, Fannie Straus, Mary Trimble, Jeane Turner and Dana Vincil.

#### Student President



Miss Jean Sebastian, of Guba, Mo., who has been elected president of the Student Government Association for 1947-48.

#### Lindenwood Teachers' Meeting Attended by Sixty Persons

Approximately sixty persons, including Lindenwood alumnae, faculty and students, attended the conference of Lindenwood teachers on the campus on April 26. The theme of the conference was divided into three parts: "Why teach?"; "Are We Prepared to Teach?" and "How Can Lindenwood Improve Teacher Training?" The motto of the meeting was: "Better Teachers, Better Schools, Better Citizens, Better World."

At the morning session, Dr. Siegmund A. E. Betz presided at a round table discussion on the responsibilities and skills of a teacher and Dr. Raymond L. Garnett directed a panel of alumnae on college training.

The afternoon session opened with a book exhibit in the Library, arranged by Dr. Elizabeth Dawson. This was followed by a general discussion led by Miss Rita Mae Allen, of the alumnae. Miss Dorothy Ely, of the St. Charles schools led a discussion on ways to improve teaching and Mrs. Caroline Gillette, also a teacher in the St. Charles schools, summed up the day's proceedings.

#### Babs Bush Wins Championship in Annual Horse Show

Miss Babs Bush, of Lyons, Kan., won the championship at the annual Lindenwood Horse Show on May 17. Other winners in the championship class were Miss Rosemary Egelhoff, Alton, Ill., second; Miss Nancy Kern, Waterloo, Ill., third, and Miss Willie Viertel, Boonville, Mo., fourth. Mrs. Jay Delano was the judge of the show.

In the Novice Championship, first honors were won by Miss Carolyn Fritchel, Oak Park, Ill., with Miss Patricia Nolan, Harlan, Ky., second; Miss Pat Shoot, Charleston, Ill., third, and Miss Lee Boatright, Kansas City, Mo., fourth.

Other winners were:

Beginners, two gaits: Marilyn Mathis, Cotton Plant, Ark., first; Darlene Mac Farlane, Sioux City, Iowa, second; Marcia Job, Sioux City, third, and Ann Sherwood, St. Joseph, Mo., fourth.

Beginners, three gaits: Miss Fritchel, first; Miss Nolan, second; Gloria Horn, Kansas City, Mo., third; Barbara Elsholtz, Fargo, N. D., fourth.

Five gaited class: Miss Egelhoff, first; Miss Bush, second; Miss Viertel, third; Miss Kern, fourth.

Intermediate, three gaits: Miss Shoot, first; Miss Boatright, second; Arminta Harness, Albany, Ky., third; Elise Rannels, Des Moines, Iowa, fourth.

Advanced, three gaits: Linda Fee, Cisco, Texas, first; Bonnie Webb, Little Rock, Ark., second; Joan Stewart, Hayti, Mo., third; Mary Louise Evans-Lombe, Parkersburg, W. Va., fourth.

Blue Ribbon, first section: Miss Bush, first; Miss Kern, second; Nancy Dana, Highland Park, Ill., third; Audrey Mount, Chicago, Ill., fourth.

Blue Ribbon, second section: Miss Egelhoff, first; Miss Viertel, second; Mary Ann Smith, Bonne Terre, Mo., third; Marie Mount, Chicago, Ill., fourth.

#### Sibley Chapter Wins National Honors

Sibley Chapter of the Future Teachers of America has been designated as the Banner Chapter of the country for 1946-47. Notification of this outstanding honor was made recently to Dr. Raymond L. Garnett, head of Lindenwood's Education Department and sponsor of the chapter. The citation was made for achieving the highest rank of any chapter in the country.

Miss Marguerite Little, of West Liberty, Iowa, served as president of the St. Louis chapter this year. Miss Barbara Troth, of Dallas, Texas is vice-president and Miss Janice Lowe, of Paola, Kan., is treasurer. Miss Louise Ritter, of St. Charles, is secretary and is the president-elect for next year. Other new officers are Miss Rosalie Cheney, of Ferguson, Mo., vice-president; Miss Amelia Plowman, of Hannibal, Mo., secretary, and Miss Barbara De Puy, of Rockford, Mich., treasurer.

#### In Campus Hall of Fame



Miss Jackie Foreman, of Little Rock, Ark., who was nominated recently by the Linden Bark for the campus Hall of Fame. A member of the 1947 Senior Class, she was president of the Poetry Society, vice president of the League of Women Voters, and a member of the Residence Council, Athletic Association and the Future Teachers of America.

#### Lindenwood Club of California Holds April Meeting

Twenty-six members of the Lindenwood Club of Southern California attended the April meeting of the club on April 19 at the home of Mrs. Lloyd Langworthy (Betty Foster, Class of '29) at 2937 Graceland Way, Glendale, Calif. Co-hostesses were Mrs. Vernon Beehler, Mrs. Paul Ellis and Miss Grace Irwin. After a luncheon and a business meeting, the members explored the grounds around the lovely hill-side home of the hostess.

#### MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Miss Eleanor Hill, of Tulsa, Okla., who is regional vice-president of the American Horticulture Society, held her second daffodil show at the Philbrook Art Center in Tulsa on April 6. Approximately 1,200 persons viewed the 125 varieties of daffodils, including some imported from England. Miss Hill, whose address is 1633 E. Twenty-second St., Tulsa, attended Lindenwood in 1926-27.

Mrs. L. F. Fry, who was Jeanne Boellner and attended Lindenwood in 1943-44, is now living at 3311 W. Monroe St., Chicago, while her husband is attending the Northern Illinois College of Optometry. She writes that she has two future Lindenwood students, Linda and Susan Fry. Her father, Lt. Col. A. R. Boellner, was killed on December 15, 1944 on a Japanese prison ship which was torpedoed off Japan.

## Marilyn Mangum Reigns As 29th Lindenwood May Queen

Annual May Fete Held on Campus on May 17 with Full Day's Program Including Horse Show, Reception for Queen and Cotton Ball

GOWNED in regal white lace and carrying a royal bouquet of spring flowers, Miss Marilyn Mangum, a Senior, of Greenville, Tenn., received her crown as Lindenwood's 29th May Queen and reigned over the annual May fete on May 17. Her coronation climaxed a full day's events on the campus, including the annual horse show in the morning and a "Cotton Ball" that night.

The weatherman, who had threatened rain during the early hours, relented and sent the sun peeking through the clouds to the sylvan setting in front of historic Sibley Hall as the Sophomores formed the Honor Guard for the fete at 2:30 p.m. After the classes had marched to their places, the members of the Queen's Court appeared. First in the royal group were the Freshmen attendants, Miss Hope Wadsworth, Eldorado, Ark., and Miss Marilyn Mathis, Cotton Plant, Ark.

The attendants were all dressed in white formals and carried bouquets of spring flowers. The Sophomore attendants were the next to appear. They were Miss Jeanne Gross, St. Charles, and Miss Mary Lee Turner, Peoria, Ill. The Junior attendants were Miss Lucette Stumberg, Austin, Texas, and Miss Mary Lou Landberg, Fort Thomas, Ky. The Senior attendants were Miss Betty Belle Oak, La Crosse, Ind., and Miss Louise McGraw, Sturgis, Ky.

They were followed by the flower girls, little Dorothy Lee Bernard, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. L. L. Bernard, and Sara Garnett, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Raymond L. Garnett. Tommy Clevenger, son of Dr. and Mrs. Homer Clevenger, was the crown bearer.

Then appeared the Maid of Honor, Miss Margaret Lee Groce, of St. Charles, and finally the new Queen. After the crown was placed on her head by her Maid of Honor she presided over the May fete.

The program included songs of the old South, a dance, "Old Creole Days," by members of Tau Sigma, dressed in antebellum dresses with hoop skirts and pantalettes, and the traditional May pole dance by members of the Folk Dance class. The theme of the fete this year was "The Old South."

Following the fete a reception was held for the Queen and her court on the lawn in front of Sibley. The Cotton Ball was held at 8:30 p.m. in Butler Gymnasium.

#### Linden Leaves Editor



Miss Janet Paisley Brown, of Ferguson, Mo., who has been named editor of the 1948 Linden Leaves.

#### Janet Brown Heads Missouri College Press Association

Miss Janet Brown, a member of the Linden Bark staff and editor of the 1948 Linden Leaves, was elected president of the Missouri College Newspaper Association at the first postwar convention of the association in Columbia, Mo., on May 9. It is the first time Lindenwood has had an officer of the association.

Miss Imogene Rindsig, of Spencer, Iowa, won first place in feature writing in the association's annual contests and Miss Brown was awarded third place for the best college column and third place in the makeup contest.

The members of the Bark staff attended the meeting, which was held in connection with Journalism Week at the University of Missouri.

Mrs. Lawrence H. Huwaldt, of 2413 W. Second St., Grand Island, Neb., writes that her son, Lawrence Edward, celebrated his first birthday on April 9. Mrs. Huwaldt was Eloise Hainline and she attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

#### 120th Commencement

(Continued from page 3)

The annual Alumnae Day dinner was held on Saturday, May 31, in Ayres Dining Room. Mrs. A. Jackson Clay, of St. Charles, president of the Lindenwood College Alumnae Association, presided and inducted the members of this year's graduating class into the association. Following the dinner the annual business meeting and election of officers was held in the Library Club Rooms.

The commencement week activities climaxed a busy month on the campus. On May 31 Alpha Sigma Tau, honor society, gave a tea honoring Seniors and their guests. The annual Art Exhibit in the Fine Arts Building was another feature of commencement week. On May 17 Miss Marilyn Mangum was crowned May Queen at the May fete, which was preceded by the horse show in the morning and followed by a dance that night. The annual commencement play, "Our Town" was presented by the members of Alpha Psi Omega on May 9.

To the members of the 1947 graduating class the Lindenwood Alumnae Association extends a cordial welcome.. The graduates are:

#### Bachelor of Arts

Erle Dean Bass Virginia Elizabeth Beazley Laura Jo-An Brown Rosemary Dron Jacolyn Foreman Lois Elizabeth Hachtmeyer Betty Hardy Betty Lou Hawkins Eleanor Anne Hedrick Helen Elizabeth Horvath Margaret Ann Kendall Margaret Kinkade Jo Ann Liebermann

Julia Marguerite Little Keltah Cofer Long Elizabeth Louise McGraw Margaret McKinney Marilyn Patton Mangum Margaret Ruth Marshall Janet Miller Marie Christine Mount Betty Belle Oak Marian Louise Pendarvis Mary Ruth Platt Joanne Louise Shroder Mary Medora Swilley

#### Bachelor of Science

Betty L. Hunter Janice Gwynne Lowe Bonnie Gee Lumpkins Anna Louise Lynn

Shirley A. Riedel Burnice May Ross Ruth Wave

#### Bachelor of Music D. Colleen Johnson

#### Certificate of Associate in Arts

Beverley Ellen Brunelle Marjorie Ruth Crawford Joyce Yvonne Creamer Dorothy Jean Drake Janet Errington Barbara Gene Hencke Mary Jane Horton Donna Jean Jargo Mary Carolyn Mertz

Mary Louise Neubert Amelia Plowman Imogene Rindsig Carolyn Baber Sloan Jean Hope Temple Patricia Hope Tuttle Arlyn Joyce Verploeg Shirlee Margaret Wagner

#### Certificate in Speech and Dramatics

Carolyn Coons Rosemary Dron Gail Kingsley Frew Mary Lou McNail

Gwendolyn J. Rosier Patricia Louise Stull Joerene Williams

#### Certificate in Costume Design Nell H. Province Margaret M. Burton

Certificate in Interior Decoration Bobbie Louise Callaway Helen Ray Jean Inglis

#### Hope of Tomorrow



Robert Poll Lohrman, who is 61/2, posed for this picture recently with his sister, Joyce Evelyn, who is 14 months old. They are the children of Mr. and Mrs. Marvin Lohrman, of 1068 Madison St., St. Charles. Mrs. Lohrman was Evelyn Poll and is a member of the Class of '35.

#### Certificate in Elementary Education

Darlean Carney

Mariorie E. Fodness

Certificate in Secretarial Science Frances Belle Bauer Shirley Irene Griffiths Janet Marian Lednick

Janice Overaker Patsy Jean Stickler

Certificate in Public School Music Mary Elizabth De Vries

Diploma in Piano Louise Gordon

#### Lindenwood Alumna Chosen Queen at Westminster

Mrs. Fred L. Stiegemeier, a former Lindenwood student, reigned as Queen of the Westminster College Student Council's spring dance at the college campus at Fulton, Mo., on May 14. Mrs. Stiegemeier was Betty Pacatte and she is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Cyril Pacatte, of St. Charles. She represented Phi Chi fraternity, of which her husband is a member, and was selected as queen by the Conover Model Agency of New York.

Miss Margaret Groce, of St. Charles, a member of this year's Junior Class and Maid of Honor in the 1947 May Court at Lindenwood, was an attendant to the queen. She was the candidate of Delta Tau Delta fraternity.

#### Lindenwood at Opera

Approximately 100 Lindenwood students attended performances of the Metropolitan Opera of New York during its St. Louis engagement, May 14 to 17. Special busses provided transportation into St. Louis.

### Jean Sebastian Elected President of Student Council for Next Year

Janet Brown Appointed Editor of 1948 Linden Leaves With Coy Payne as Advertising Manager and Esther Parker as Business Manager — Nancy Kern is Freshman Advisor

Lindenwood students elected Miss Jeane Sebastian, of Cuba, Mo., as president of the Student Government Association for 1947-48. She succeeds Miss Louise McGraw, of Sturgis, Ky., who was graduated this month.

Miss Sebastian is a second generation student at Lindenwood. Her mother, Mrs. Elmo P. Sebastian, of Cuba, was Mildred Elizabeth Barnett and attended Lindenwood in 1922-24. Miss Sebastian served as president of the Junior Class this year and also as president of the Athletic Association, and vice-president of Beta Chi. She was First Special Maid of Honor to the 1947 Popularity Queen.

The Student Government Association has voted to create a new office for next fall, that of Freshmen Advisor. Elected to fill this position is Miss Nancy Kern, of Waterloo, Ill.

Miss Janet Paisley Brown, of Ferguson, Mo., has been named editor of the Linden Leaves for 1948. She served as Literary Editor of this year's annual. Miss Brown was recently elected president of the Missouri College Newspaper Association and is the conductor of the "All Bark and No Bite" column in the Linden Bark. She is a member of Alpha Sigma Tau, Sigma Tau Delta, and served this year as secretary-treasurer of the Student Government Association.

Miss Coy Payne, of Council Bluffs, Iowa, has been named advertising manager for next year and Miss Esther Parker, of St. Charles, is the new business manager. Miss Jane Morrisey, of Joliet, Ill., succeeds Miss Brown as literary editor and Miss Jane Foust, of Owenshore, Ky., is the art editor. Miss Audrey Mount, of Park Ridge, Ill., has been named organization manager.

#### Virginia Beazley Wins Research Scholarship

Miss Virginia Elizabeth Beazley, of Salina, Kan., who received her Bachelor of Arts degree at commencement, has been awarded a \$1,200 research fellowship for next year at the University of Washington in Seattle, Wash. She will do graduate work in the Sociology Department.

Miss Beazley was the advertising manager of the 1947 Linden Leaves. She is a member of Alpha Sigma Tau, Pi Gamma Mu, Sigma Tau Delta, the League of Women Voters, the Press Club, the International Relations Club, Der Deutsche Verein and the Kansas Club.

#### Freshman Advisor



Miss Nancy Kern, of Waterloo, Ill., who has been elected Freshman Advisor for the Student Government Association. This is a new office, created to help orient Freshmen into campus life.

## Roll Call of Class of 1890

and Forestry. During World War I, I was Woman Chairman of Audrain County Council of Defense. In between the activities mentioned, I was a member of the Woman's Organization of the Churches. I owe to Lindenwood much of the preparation for the service I have rendered to my community, family, country,

and church."

Jane Ann Chrysup (Mrs. H. C. McCarrel), Kinderhook, Ill.: "I have come to the time of life where one lives in retrospect, and I shall enjoy hearing something of my classmates who live far from me. My husband passed away in 1932. Since that time I have established myself in a small home where I spend my summers taking a part in the church and community life. In the winter I divide my time with my three children who live respectively in Springfield, Mo., Iowa City, Iowa, and Barry, Ill. Four grandchildren carry me along with their interests in young life of today."

Four members of the class did not respond. Can anyone tell us the address of Maud Jones? The following members are deceased: Anne Elizabeth McCullough (Mrs. J. M. Winters) and Nancy Montague.

#### WHAT LINDENWOOD ALUMNAE ARE DOING

#### MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Miss Elizabeth Marie Kilbury, of Little Rock, Ark., was Little Rock's official representative and a Lady in Waiting to the Cotton Queen at the Cotton Carnival in Memphis, Tenn., May 12 to 17. Miss Kilbury, who is the daughter of Dr. and Mrs. M. J. Kilbury, of Little Rock, is a member of the Class of '46.

Mrs. William J. Stewart, III, of 1801 Dodge St., Omaha, Neb., writes that she is working in the research laboratory of the University of Nebraska School of Medicine in Omaha while her husband completes his law course at Creighton University. They were married on August 31, 1946. Mrs. Stewart was Emma Lou Hannis and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

#### WEDDINGS

May 3 was the date chosen by Miss Lucy Marion Graham, daughter of Mrs. Ray Knapp Graham, of Tulsa, Okla., for her marriage to Dr. Dan Marcus Brown at Tulsa. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1941-42.

Another May bride was Miss Sarah Elizabeth Coon, daughter of Mrs. Charles B. Coon, of Tulsa, Okla. Miss Coon, who attended Lindenwood in 1940-41, chose May 17 as the date of her marriage to David La Conia Hicks at Tulsa.

On December 24 at Orchard Farms, Mo., Miss Roena Ott, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Marvin Ott, of Orchard Farms, and a member of the Class of '43,

#### Lindenwood Children



These attractive youngsters are the children of Mr. and Mrs. John Pletz, of 918 Moreau Drive, Jefferson City, Mo. Barbara Anne is at left and John Stephen at right. Mrs. Pletz, who was Helen Fouts, attended Lindenwood in 1936-38.

#### Hope of Tomorrow



Introducing James B. Avery II, who recently celebrated his second birthday. He is the son of Captain and Mrs. James B. Avery, of 3528 Dartmouth St., Dallas, Texas. Mrs. Avery, who was Amelia Allen, attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

became the bride of Edwin Hoffman. They are now at home at 117 N. Third St., St. Charles.

Miss Lucile Zuendt, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. W. E. Zuendt, of Jefferson City, Mo., chose April 18 as the date of her marriage to M. J. Brown in Honolulu, Hawaii. Mrs. Brown attended Lindenwood in 1930-31.

Major and Mrs. Glenn H. Park, of Ft. Benjamin Harrison, Ind., have announced the engagement of their daughter, Barbara, to Frank H. Bower. The wedding will take place in June. Miss Park attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

On February 1 Miss Shirley Marian Schraub, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. L. G. Schraub, of Kansas City, was married to James Russel Hughes at Cleveland, Ohio. Mrs. Hughes attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

On January 24 at Lake Geneva, Wis., Miss Betty Woodson Forbes, daughter of Mrs. Woodson Forbes, of Fort Smith, Ark., became the bride of Peter C. Cameron. Mrs. Cameron is a member of the Class of '34. She and her husband are now at home at 70 East Scott St., Chicago, Ill.

#### ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

#### WEDDINGS

An April bride was Miss Jacqueline Alden Dod, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Hamilton Collier Dod, of Peoria, Ill. Miss Dod, who attended Lindenwood in 1945-46, chose April 5 as the date of her marriage to Edward Francis Corrigan at Peoria.

On May 2 in Kansas City, Miss Frances Metzger, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George V. Metzger, of Kansas City, became the bride of William Weeks. Mrs. Weeks attended Lindenwood in 1936-37.

Miss Katherine Jane Lovitt, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Roy E. Lovitt, of Great Bend, Kan., chose April 26 as the date of her marriage to Robert Wells at Great Bend. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1937-39.

The marriage of Miss Elizabeth Franke, a daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Clarence S. Franke, of Webster Groves, Mo., and a member of the Class of '46, to Gale M. Dassler will be solemnized on June 14 at the Webster Groves Presbyterian Church.

Another June bride will be Miss Leone Flaniken, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John Culton Flaniken, of Memphis, Tenn. Miss Flaniken, who attended Lindenwood in 1943-45, has chosen June 27 as the date of her marriage to Robert Grolton Beers.

#### **Brothers**



These attractive youngsters are the sons of Mr. and Mrs. Leslie Coleman, of Fort Smith, Ark. Lee, the oldest is 2, and his brother, Tim, is 4 months old. Mrs. Coleman, who was Shirley Eagle, attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

#### Headed for Lindenwood



Introducing Marsha, 2-year-old daughter of Captain and Mrs. Glen Montague, of 3907 Willow Drive, Wichita, Kans. Mrs. Montague, who was Betty Sowden, attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

Miss Gloria Jean Vermilye, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. O. V. Vermilye, of Independence, Mo., chose December 30 as the date of her marriage to George Ernest Brinkmann at Independence. Miss Jocelyn Gabel, of Arlington Heights, Ill., a classmate, was the Maid of Honor and Miss Pat Hobart, of Aruba, Dutch West Indies, the bride's roommate at Lindenwood, was a bridesmaid. Mrs. Brinkmann attended Lindenwood in 1943-44.

A June wedding is planned by Miss Otillie Elise Iles, of Davenport, Iowa. Miss Iles, who attended Lindenwood in 1943-44, has announced her engagement to Capt. Franklin A. Munsey of the United States Marine Corps.

#### **BIRTHS**

Headed for Lindenwood is Laura Lea, who was born on March 31 to Mr. and Mrs. Joe F. Gordon, of College Station, Texas. Mrs. Gordon was Jo Lea Horton and attended Lindenwood in 1943-45.

A son, who has been named Dale Ernest, was born on April 11 to Mr. and Mrs. H. E. Brix, 871 W. Center St., Decatur, Ill. Mrs. Brix, who was Dorothy Garnet Corzine, is a member of the Class of '39.

#### **BIRTHS**

A son, who has been named Thomas Jaeger, was born on March 31 to the Rev. and Mrs. W. H. Ortwein, of 312 Fifth St., Wausau, Wis. Mrs. Ortwein, who was Virginia Jaeger, is a member of the Class of '36.

Robert Erwin is the name chosen for the son born on April 4 to Dr. and Mrs. Wilfred Erwin Wooldridge, of 502 W. Pleasant St., Aurora, Mo. Mrs. Wooldridge, who was Frances Cowan, attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

A daughter, who has been named Christie Virginia, was born on February 23 to Mr. and Mrs. R. P. Trubey, of 313 Stockbridge Ave., Kalamazoo, Mich. Mrs. Trubey, who was Bette Virginia Cobb, attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

Susan Renon is the name selected for the daughter born on August 8, 1946 to Mr. and Mrs. Richard L. Evans, of Elk Basin, Wyo. Susan has a brother, John Michael, who is 3. Their mother was Dorothy Mae Donovan and attended Lindenwood in 1936-37.

A future Lindenwood girl is Patricia Lou, who was born on January 19 to Mr. and Mrs. Wayne A. Stukey, of Great Bend, Kan. Mrs. Stukey was Lucille McCulloh and she attended Lindenwood in 1928-29.

Linda Jeanne is the name of the new daughter in the home of Mr. and Mrs. H. D. Stringham, Jr., of 109-15 130th St., South Ozone Park, Long Island, N. Y. Linda was born on April 20. Her mother was Mabel B. Buhrer and she attended Lindenwood in 1939-41.

A daughter, who has been named Mary Catherine, was born on March 29 to Mr. and Mrs. E. M. Cassady, of 1308 University Ave., Morgantown, W. Va. Mrs. Cassady, who was Joan Meskell, attended Lindenwood in 1943-44.

Frederick William is the name chosen for the son born on April 26 to Mr. and Mrs. Vernon Korty, of 337 Parkland Place, S.E., Washington, D. C. It is their second child. Mrs. Korty was Margaret Barton, Class of '41.

John Rogers is the name of the new son in the home of Mr. and Mrs. Hartley Dunlap, of Ainsworth, Neb. He was born on April 28. Mrs. Dunlap, who was Doris Rogers, attended Lindenwood in 1936-38. John Harry is the name chosen for the son born on February 7 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert Bryant Nelson, of 717 W. Ninth St., Newton, Iowa. Mrs. Nelson was Harriet Woodrow and she attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

A son, who has been named Bruce William, was born on April 12 to Mr. and Mrs. Milton H. Rau, of 5440a Morganford Rd., St. Louis. Mrs. Rau, who was Ruth Reinert, is a member of the Class of '39.

"It's a girl" says the announcement of the birth of Barbara Lynn Evans on April 5. Her parents are Mr. and Mrs. Josh J. Evans, of Vinton, Okla. Mrs. Evans was Mary Dillon and she is a member of the Class of '42.

Richard Michael is the name chosen for the son born on April 28 to Mr. and Mrs. C. Michael Baier, of 1904 Columbine St., Boulder, Colo. Mrs. Baier, who was Martha Lou Munday, attended Lindenwood in 1936-38.

#### IN MEMORIAM

Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to Miss Betty Proctor, Class of '43 and Miss Peggy Proctor, Class of '45, whose mother, Mrs. C. A. Proctor, of Sullivan, Mo., died recently. Betty Proctor will be remembered on the campus as president of the Class of '43.

With deep regret we record the recent death of Mrs. Robert O. Deming, of Oswego, Kan. Mrs. Deming, who was Christiane Elliott, was a member of the Class of 1883. The sympathy of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty is extended to all the members of her family.

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Curtis A. Hester, of 839 Joslin St., Grand Rapids, Mich., on last Christmas day, of injuries suffered when she was struck by an automobile. Mrs. Hester, who was Margaret A. Bartholomew, attended Lindenwood in 1935-37. The sincere condolences of the alumnae and faculty are extended to her husband and all the members of her family.

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. Susan Anderson Burritt, of New York City, in April. Mrs. Burritt, who was Susan Anderson, attended Lindenwood in 1881-82. Lindenwood extends its deepest sympathy to all the members of her family.